RECEIVED FOR RECORD 9-15-25

AT 9:20 am AND RECEIVED BY

Wallingford Planning & Zoning Controls Signing Town CLERK

Regular Meeting

Monday, September 8, 2025

7:00 p.m.

Robert F. Parisi Council Chambers – Town Hall

Town Hall – 45 South Main Street

Chairman Seichter called the meeting to order at approximately 7:15 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by all.

Roll Call: Present: James Seichter, Chair; James Fitzsimmons, Regular Member; Jeffrey Kohan, Regular Member; Joseph Sanders, Alternate; Bryan Rivard, Alternate; David Parent, Alternate; and Kevin Pagini, Town Planner. Also present were Thomas Hogan, Wright Pierce, and Jon Skaarup, GM2, peer reviewers for the traffic study.

MINUTES

Chairman Seichter noted that the Peer Reviewers were selected and hired by the Town. The applicant had no input.

Consideration of Minutes - August 11, 2025, Regular Meeting

Commissioner Kohan: Motion to approve the Minutes of Monday, August 11, 2025, Regular Meeting of the Wallingford Planning and Zoning Commission as submitted.

Commissioner Fitzsimmons: Second

Vote: Unanimous to approve with Commissioner Rivard abstaining.

PUBLIC HEARINGS

2. Special Permit/Midwood Management Corp/1000, 1020, 1030, 1044, 1080 Barnes Road (Continued from 08/11/2025) #401-25

Commissioner Fitzsimmons noted the new correspondence for the record. Email from Shirley Shadish to Planning & Zoning Commission dated August 13, 2025; email from Joe Heeran to the Zoning Office dated August 14, 2025; email from Ed Hohmann to Chairman Seichter dated August 17, 2025; memo from the Department of Engineering to the Planning & Zoning Commission dated August 20, 2025; Letter from Jack Arrigoni to Kevin Pagini and the Planning & Zoning Commission dated August 21, 2025; email from Ed Hohmann to the Zoning Office dated August 29, 2025 including the July 12, 2021 meeting minutes and the August 9, 2021 meeting minutes; email from Thomas Hogan, Wright-Pierce to Kevin Pagini, Town Planner dated September 2, 2025; letter from James Bubaris, Bubaris Traffic Associates to Kevin Pagini, Town Planner dated September 3, 2025 regarding Response to Opposition Concerns including tables and exhibits; letter from Joan Munger to the Wallingford Planning and Zoning dated September 3, 2025; Letter from the Wallingford Chief of Police, John Ventura to Kevin Pagini, Town Planner dated September 3, 2025; email from Jack Arrigoni to Kevin Pagini and the Planning & Zoning Commission dated September 4, 2025; letter from Jon Skaarup, GM2 to Thomas Hogan, Wright-Pierce dated

September 5, 2025; email from Ed Hohmann to the Planning & Zoning Commission dated September 5, 2025; and a letter from Catherine J. Wall, Walls Farm Inc to James Seichter, Chairman dated September 8, 2025.

Chairman Seichter noted that Commissioner Rivard and Commissioner Sanders will be voting this evening.

Presenters included Attorney James Perito, Halloran & Sage, 265 Church Street, New Haven; Kevin Cornell, 59 Green Hill Road, Orange, and Chris Fezza, representing Midwood Management Corp; George Cotter, PE, OCC Group, and Jim Bubaris, Bubaris Traffic Associates, East Hampton.

Atty. Perito stated that they submitted additional materials in response to questions from the last meeting. He stated that sidewalks were added to all employee parking frontages and that the landscaping will be partially reduced because of the sidewalks. Revised Site Plans were submitted.

Mr. Cornell stated that the company has owned this property for 35 years, and they have been a good neighbor. The town created the regulations for this zone, and they used the regulations to create a master plan for development. He agrees that the first 1000 ft. of Northrop has different characteristics than the road north of this site. He stated that the application meets all the criteria for a Special Permit.

Atty. Perito noted that the letter from the Chief of Police states that the development will not be classified as a significant traffic generator.

Mr. Bubaris explained that after the last meeting, he went to OSTA to see what was included in the background data they told him to use. He asked if the other area developments (1107, 1117, 1200 Northrop, 850 Murdock Avenue, 932 Northrop, and 5 Research Parkway were included. The head of the DOT Planning Division suggested that they take the analysis and add those developments in again. So the background traffic data includes all but this project then added this project. He evaluated all the signalized intersections on Leigus, Northrop, and the I-91 ramps, as well as the unsignalized intersections will continue to operate at levels of service B to C, and the unsignalized intersections at levels A to C. So, basically, there will be no change to the level of service. Mr. Bubaris reported that he went back to OSTA and asked about 5 Research Parkway and how it used to have D & E level service. OSTA said that there has been a significant drop in traffic since 2018. He noted that if you take the same size development as office use versus warehouse, there would be 6 to 7 times the traffic. He clarified that the approved 5 Research Parkway warehouse is included in the numbers.

Chairman Seichter asked how they arrived at the numbers for the analysis. Were all the area projects not included to begin with? Mr. Bubaris replied that he understood that all the approved projects were included. OSTA looks at submitted projects to see if they are approved and keeps increasing the base with each project. OSTA said to add them again, but they are all low-traffic generators. Mr. Bubaris reported that he calculated the volumes of the other developments based on the square footage and

the ITE manual. Then he expanded the numbers for the passenger car equivalents. He shared his numbers with OSTA.

Commissioner Kohan asked for the classification of Northrop Road. He noted that it differs from Research Parkway. He noted that he took a walk down the road and there were buses, trucks, speeding traffic, and other pedestrians. Atty. Perito noted that the road changes. Commissioner Kohan asked where the truck access begins or ends. The road starts to narrow from about 25 ft. near Rt. 68 to about 20 ft. He also asked about the angle of the truck access and exit. Mr. Cotter showed the truck entrance on the drawing, 450 ft. from Rt. 68, and noted that the angle is 70 degrees. Trucks will come from Rt. 68 and will have no reason to be on Northrop Road beyond this driveway. They will provide a no left turn for the truck traffic. Commissioner Kohan asked about the turning radius for trucks heading to Rt. 68. Mr. Cotter replied that the area for the turn was designed to meet the requirements, and the trucks will stay in their own lane. They will not cross over the center line. They use a template that estimates the wheel pattern. Northrop Road is wide enough. He noted that the second truck access is straight into the property. He added that sight lines are more than adequate. Commissioner Kohan stated that the safety aspect is troubling.

Mr. Skaarup asked what template was used. Mr. Cotter replied 65 to make sure some of the largest vehicles could adequately make the turn and stay in the lane. Mr. Skaarup stated that it is consistent with what should be done. It is standard practice. There should be more than adequate room.

Commissioner Kohan noted that the levels of service for the area intersections had been D and E when other warehouses were proposed. He noted that the levels of service don't increase with this development. He asked how much more traffic there would have to be for the intersections to fail. Mr. Bubaris stated that the current level of service for these intersections is B and C, and they will continue to do so with this development. Commissioner Kohan stated that there is a lot of confusion over the traffic numbers. The intersection of Rt. 68 and Research Parkway is not included in this report. That intersection has a service level of D. He doesn't agree that traffic is less. We have to take into consideration the Post Office and the Amazon sorting facility. Atty. Perito noted that this is why the Town engaged the peer reviewer. The peer reviewer reviewed all the submissions. Traffic studies are based on a scientific approach, not perceptions. Commissioner Kohan asked how conservative the numbers are in this report. He is concerned with the pre- and post-COVID numbers.

Mr. Skaarup stated that the industry standards were followed and that ITE has a good dataset. He is confident that the rates are applicable for the development. The numbers presented were expanded based on the Town regulations. The only way to get a true measure is to count after it is built. They followed the right procedure, and the numbers are reasonably accurate. Commissioner Kohan agreed with the numbers from the ITE. He said that adding those numbers to existing conditions appears to be a discrepancy. What is the correct baseline? Mr. Skaarup replied that they went back to OSTA and added the area development numbers again. So they probably double-counted, which makes the numbers very conservative. Warehouses don't generate substantial traffic. He saw no comment that the northbound off-ramp from 91 was failing. He noted there is extensive stacking on left turn lanes.

250 turns per hour is about the max. There is no need at this point for a second left-turn lane. Peak would add an extra 40 or 50 vehicles. There is a stacking length to handle it. He was surprised at the level around B or C, but that's the worst condition averaged over an hour. He didn't see any condition that would cause that intersection to fail.

Commissioner Rivard asked if the conceptual studies included ingress and egress solely from Rt. 68 and avoiding Northrop Road. Mr. Cotter replied that he can't answer that. He stated that the first 600 ft. of Northrop is wider than further up, and that's why truck traffic is entering there. The intersection of Leigus and Old Barnes is the best traffic solution. There is no other way to get onto the property other than the Leigus Road intersection. Commissioner Rivard asked what would happen if the application were denied. Mr. Cornell replied that they have developed two parcels over the years. If denied, they would wait until they came up with another idea. Commissioner Rivard stated that the Special Permit criteria include appropriateness, conformance, safety, and overall design as it impacts the neighboring area. As for safety, he believes there is an issue where the road is compressed. He asked about the intent of the IX district in this area. Mr. Cornell explained that this area was originally in the I-5 zone with the hope that Connecticut could develop office and research space in that corridor. That didn't happen. Commissioner Rivard stated that he is asking himself if we want the IX district to become a lot of big warehouses. WE may need to look at these zones. This is a large piece of property, and there isn't a lot left. Atty. Perito stated that the zone permits warehousing uses, and the Special Permit is triggered by the trip generation. Commissioner Rivard stated that he wants to avoid creating downstream problems. Atty. Perito stated that this is a cohesive plan. Wetlands looked at it on a global basis to ensure there was no impact on the reservoir or groundwater. The benefit is that you don't get piecemeal development. Commissioner Rivard noted that the POCD is up for review next year, and a lot has changed in the last 10 years.

Commissioner Fitzsimmons asked if there is a tenant yet. Atty. Perito replied no. Commissioner Fitzsimmons clarified that this application has no proposed roadway changes or improvements. Atty. Perito replied correct. Commissioner Fitzsimmons clarified that there is no proposed change to the timing of traffic lights. Mr. Bubaris replied correct. Commissioner Fitzsimmons noted that the Commission is being asked to review and approve for an unknown entity. He agrees that traffic is different from what it was 10 or 20 years ago. The problem is that the traffic study focuses on peak hour traffic, but the traffic will be all day. He asked how employees would get on the site and how trucks would get on the site. Mr. Cotter explained that there are five entrances. For building one on Northrop, employees can enter through the truck lane or go up to the north end of the building to enter on Northrop. For building three in the rear, they can use the driveway for 777 Northrop to come onto the property or come in from Leigus or use the entrance on the east side n Old Barnes. Commissioner Fitzsimmons clarified that the driveways can be used by both cars and trucks. Mr. Cotter pointed out that only two are for both. The first entrance on Northrop and the one at the Leigus intersection are for trucks. Passenger cars can use any driveway. Commissioner Fitzsimmons stated that he is assuming that the trucks will be traditional tractor-trailers since the building is a High-cube Warehouse. Mr. Cornell clarified that the buildings are not categorized as High-Cube. Mr. Pagini noted that they are not

using the land use code for High Cube but the one for General Warehousing. Atty. Perito noted that if a tenant wants High Cube, they will have to come back to the Commission.

Commissioner Fitzsimmons referred to the letter from the Police Chief and his recommendation that truck access off of Northrop Road for building one should be a right turn only on exit. Mr. Cotter noted that they did add that and will have signage. Commissioner Fitzsimmons asked how much traffic they expect to turn north on Rte. 68 from the Leigus exit? Mr. Bubaris replied 15% to the west, with the rest going east.

Commissioner Sanders stated that the presentation was very thorough, but we have to weigh everything. He asked how close the truck entrance on Northrop Road is to where the road widens. Mr. Cotter replied that the entrance for trucks is opposite the Marriott, where it widens for the turn lane. Commissioner Sanders noted that it widens gradually. Mr. Cotter noted that it starts further up. Commissioner Sanders reported that he drove up and down Northrop at 3:30 pm, and there was already a queue to turn onto Rt. 68. He asked how much room there is for a truck to turn right. Mr. Bubaris replied that there is plenty of room for a truck to turn out of Northrop onto Rte. 68. Commissioner Sanders stated that he watched traffic wait for 3 to 4 lights to get out of Northrop. He watched trucks queue up to turn left, then had to stop at two more lights on the overpass. He doesn't see how adding tractor-trailer trucks won't impact traffic. He respects the recommendation from the Chief of Police. Northrop Road is not a place to add tractor-trailer trucks at that intersection. He stated that he's concerned that he is missing something. Mr. Bubaris replied that trucks may find it easier to come out through the Leigus intersection instead at certain times of day. Commissioner Sanders asked how much distance there would be from the back of the truck sitting at the light to the entrance to the facility. Mr. Bubaris stated that there is 450 ft. from the stop bar to the exit out of the site.

Atty. Perito noted that they revised the site plans with sidewalks along the buildings, but not along Barnes Road or Northrop, per the Engineer. Doing so would result in removing vegetation.

Commissioner Kohan referred to the memo from the Town Engineer. While there today, he saw a few trees, but not heavily vegetated. There would be ample room for sidewalks. He noted that there is a nice New England stone wall there and asked if they would be preserving it. He added that the Commission may not have required sidewalks in the past, but we need to rethink that. Other warehouses have nice sidewalks. There is a potential for pedestrians here. It's a safety issue. He noted that the trees are not on the plan, so they are probably going to come down anyway.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Lou Maglione, 977 North Farms Road, stated that they chose to live in Wallingford because it has a small-town, country vibe. Large buildings and data centers don't belong here. He is concerned with traffic and safety. He has not seen a reduction in traffic over the last 20 years. It seems to have doubled or tripled just in the last couple of years. Trucks are already coming from Rt. 68, Rt. 91, Research Parkway, North Farms, and Murdock. He noted that lifestyles have changed with van deliveries.

Construction on Rt. 91 affects local streets. The situation is already out of control. He asked who would enforce the stipulations. It is definitely unsafe. He asked the Commission to vote no.

Shirley Shadish, 6 Tammy Hill Road, stated that the section of Northrop is posted no trucks because it is unsafe. But it is not enforced. She asked if that was part of the traffic study. Chairman Seichter understands that it is No Thru Trucks from Carpenter to Rt. 68. Ms. Shadish stated that trucks are not supposed to turn from Rt. 68 to Northrop, but now they are putting a warehouse there. She added that the No Thru Trucks is supposed to be just that section to keep traffic on Research and off Northrop. She asked what had changed to make it safe.

Mr. Pagini reported that he talked to the Chief and Deputy Chief of police, and 'No Thru Trucks' means those that are not in business on the road should not go there. The Chiefs know it's not enforced as much as it should be. He offered to get more clarification. Chairman Seichter noted that it is an enforcement issue.

Ms. Shadish asked if it could be made a condition of approval, or do we just remove the signs. She would like to see it enforced. It is a safety issue.

Ed Hohmann, 12 Marie Lane, stated that he has an issue with the baseline of the traffic study. The higher capacity numbers from 2019 should be added. The Post Office distribution center is doubling its operation. That was not factored in.

Mary Mushinski, State Representative, spoke on behalf of River Advocates of South Central CT on the impact on North Farms Reservoir. We need to protect the public values of this largely undeveloped shoreline of the lake. At least 120 species of birds can be found there, including bald eagles. To protect the lake, we can require a wide border of trees and shrubs on the east shore at least 50 ft. from the water's edge. The most sensitive time for nesting is in the spring and fall. They should only blast September, October, and November to protect the eagle population. She stated that the proposed stormwater collection treatment and groundwater recharge systems are commendable. One challenge will be to ensure that the oil/water/grit separation system will continue to work for decades. She suggested a bond for the continued maintenance of the stormwater system for future owners. She suggested requiring the removal of any poisoned pest animals. She encouraged preserving wildlife at the reservoir.

Joseph Celotto, 7 Coventry Court, referred to the traffic study maps. He asked about the "additional developments". Mr. Bubaris replied that all the ones they added were mentioned in the memo. Some are approved but may not be built yet. Mr. Celotto clarified that the revised background number for the 2026 PM Peak, traffic coming up Rt. 68 passing Northrop is 1,075 vehicles. Mr. Bubaris replied that when everything is approved and built, that will be the total volume. Mr. Celotto asked what this application would add to the traffic. Mr. Bubaris replied 134 trips in the morning peak hour and 136 in the afternoon peak hour. Of that, they expect tractor-trailers will be 59 trips or 20% in the morning peak and 61 in the evening peak hour. This is based on data on warehouses across the country. Mr. Celotto

noted that traffic is already bad. He is concerned that we don't know who the tenant will be and that property values will go down.

Walt Jakubisyn, 940 North Farms Road, stated that his house is right on the reservoir. He doesn't want to look across and see a warehouse. One building will be very close to the reservoir. There are lots of baby geese there in the spring. He doesn't want to change the rural nature of the area. It's almost like a nature preserve now. The property values will go down. This will ruin the area.

Joe Heeran, High Hill Road, stated that he had difficulty understanding what the data is for the traffic studies. The state maintains an algorithm, but input comes from traffic specialists. It is already so unsafe that it was noted in two prior traffic studies commissioned by the Town. There are recommendations for improvement, but it is still unsafe. People walk and jog from the hotel. We should not be settling for minimum standards. It is hard to weigh risks and benefits when there is no benefit. This will be an eyesore. Please don't put them in.

Bruce Cwirka, 1043 Northrop Road, stated that most of his neighbors had to install a turnaround so they could get out of their driveways. You can't turn left out of your driveway. Traffic is horrific. The road is not wide enough. Northrop Road is a thoroughfare, not a street. It is only 22 ft. wide. The recommendations for road improvement were not implemented. He reported seeing 85 trucks a day. He stated that there isn't enough room for more than one truck to turn off the property onto Rt. 68. What are we going to do to protect the taxpayers? He noted the natural beauty of the stone walls on Northrop Road. He agreed with adding sidewalks. Safety is not addressed. We need a bond to protect the residents. Please consider another option for that property. He suggested a senior housing facility. There is already 1.8 million sq. ft. of warehouse space available in a two-mile radius of Northrop Road. Why do we need more?

Rich L'heureux, 10 Coventry Court, stated that he doesn't object to developing the property. He is concerned that there is no mention of a tenant. He asked what would be stored there. Will there be hazardous materials? He mentioned fumes from idling trucks. Building two will be two football fields long. Warehouses have to have 45 ft. clear inside. Then on top of the roof are heating and a/c units. They will end up being 5 stories high. These buildings will be massive with no windows. These warehouses will not share the characteristics of the neighborhood. There are plenty of existing buildings for lease. Out of the 10 criteria for evaluating a Special Permit, this proposal only meets two criteria.

Celine L'heureux, 10 Coventry Court, stated that she would like the Commission to vote it down. Consider how it is benefiting Wallingford. Consider the future. She asked the applicant to consider other uses.

James Petlak, 1000 North Farms Road, noted that nothing has been said about the four buildings already built on the north side of Northrop Road in Meriden. This project will double the traffic on Northrop. These buildings are so big that Wallingford doesn't have fire apparatus to handle these 5 – 6 stories tall.

Don Crouch, Economic Development Specialist, stated that this district was developed specifically to accommodate industrial warehouse and distribution uses. This project matters because it strengthens the grand list without adding heavy service demands, it responds to market demands, supports jobs and growth, it aligns with the Plan for Conservation and Development by attracting business, and it remains competitive. These regulations were updated a couple of years ago. Traffic was looked at by four experts. This is a high-quality professional development. More projects will reduce taxes for residents.

John Grammatico, 997 North Farms Road, stated that traffic is already saturated. This is a wildlife sanctuary. Putting a massive building 50 ft. from the reservoir will ruin that beautiful wildlife sanctuary. What about trash that will blow into the reservoir? He asked the Commission to vote it down.

Jack Arrigoni, 18 Martin Trail, noted that this is considered one warehouse for traffic but is actually three. He quoted from prior traffic studies and noted that the level of service for the intersections went from B&C to D&E. He referred to the report provided by the Traffic Engineer. He stated that the numbers don't add up for the additional developments. He asked questions about tables B and D in the traffic study for the Research Parkway proposal and the Northrop Road proposal. Mr. Bubaris replied that the two tables represent the same number of sq. footage of buildings. Mr. Arrigoni questioned the way the study was done.

Hearing no further public comment, Chairman Seichter turned the floor back to the applicant.

Mr. Fezza reviewed the 10 criteria for a Special Permit and how this application met them. This development will be one of the few sites in the zone. They went through a lengthy wetlands review and were commended for the sewage and stormwater management. They will have buffers on the west side. They moved truck traffic away from the reservoir and moved all traffic internal to the site. As for street capacity, experts agree that there is capacity. They will do their best to maintain as many of the trees as possible, and they have a bond from the Wetlands Commission. They are cognizant of concerns for the environment. As for Fire Department capacity, the buildings will have to have ERS sprinklers. Parking is robust. There are five vehicle entrances and exits. They understood the concerns of neighbors. The buildings will be big boxes. The top of the building will be 45 ft. That is the max on the site. They comply with all regulations. The regulations were changed so that this site can be developed. This is a prime site to be developed as a commercial corridor. They believe that the first 400 ft. of Northrop allows for trucks. They have been as thoughtful as they can be with the truck entrance. As for the definition of 'No Thru Trucks', it means no origination or destination in that town that the road is in, so it doesn't necessarily prevent trucks. This project could generate over a million dollars in tax revenue for the Town.

Atty. Perito stated that there is no question that the rest of Northrop is a country road. When considering safety for a Special permit, it is not based on anecdotal stories but based on expert testimony. The experts indicated that it is safe. This design is cohesive to minimize the impact on the environment. The record supports this use.

Commissioner Rivard asked if they would consider limiting the Northrop right turn only, exit to emergency use only. Mr. Fezza replied that they can't. Mr. Cornwall stated that it would send all the traffic to the Leigus Road extension.

Commissioner Kohan referred to a recent CT Federation of Planning and Zoning Agencies newsletter article on deciding which expert to believe. A court case determined that a Commission is not required to believe any of the witnesses/experts. He stated that he feels there are still unanswered issues, such as mitigating noise and hazardous material spills mitigation. He is not convinced that a sidewalk is needed. Lastly, the stone wall was not discussed.

Atty. Perito stated that the stone wall will remain except for where the driveways cut through. They showed the stone wall on the plan. He noted that the stone wall would need to be removed if they put in a sidewalk due to having to move the utility poles. Commissioner Kohan stated that the sidewalk could go on the other side of the stone wall.

Hearing no further public comment, Chairman Seichter called for a motion to close the public hearing.

Commissioner Kohan: Motion to close the public hearing for application #401-25 Special

Permit/Midwood Management LLC/1000, 1020, 1030, 1044, and 1080 Barnes Road

Commissioner Fitzsimmons: second Vote: Rivard – yes; Kohan – yes; Fitzsimmons – yes; Sanders – yes; Chairman Seichter – yes.

Commissioner Sanders stated that he would go with the Town Engineer on the sidewalks. This location has challenges. He noted that the Police Chief says that this won't exacerbate the problems, that it is not a further burden. The application was very thoughtfully done. Unfortunately, we need the Town and State to improve the roads. The Commission doesn't improve the roads. He thanked the applicants for their time and effort. The project has merit, but there is a lot to weigh.

Commissioner Rivard agrees that warehousing is an approved use. He wishes there were a pathway to protect that Northrop exit and not use it. This is a difficult site from a safety perspective. We can't further exacerbate an existing issue for safety. He agrees with progressively developing Wallingford's future in this zone. Nobody disputed the risk. Traffic studies don't contemplate a regrowth of existing businesses. Another consideration is the potential adverse effects on the surrounding community and the lake.

Commissioner Kohan stated that the Economic Development Commission doesn't look at the whole community. This would be something that is not beneficial to the neighboring community. He doesn't think tax revenue should be spent to improve roads to benefit businesses. We don't know what the real numbers are for traffic. There are other things that were not discussed that affect the surrounding neighborhoods.

Commissioner Fitzsimmons noted that this Commission does Planning and Zoning. Two years ago, there was a moratorium on warehouses so the Commission could review the regulations. There wasn't much public input. We don't get to tell people how to use their land. Regarding the warehousing use, the applicant has presented adequate information and responded to the questions. He quoted from the letter from the Chief of Police: "I agree with the assessment that the implementation of these warehouses on Northrop Road will not increase traffic in the area and will not be classified as a significant traffic contributor." Chief Ventura is Wallingford's legal traffic authority. The second part of the Chief's letter with comments on recommendations for road improvements is not in the scope of this Commission. Commissioner Fitzsimmons believes the applicant has raised the issues and addressed the Commission's concerns. He believes this development is appropriate for this zone.

Chairman Seichter stated that the major concern is traffic. The Commission requested a peer review of the traffic report and comments from the Chief of Police. The professionals say it's okay. He believes that the traffic report doesn't support the safety concerns. The application complies with regulations and meets the criteria for a Special Permit. He supports the application.

Hearing no further comment, Chairman Seichter called for a motion to close the public hearing.

Commissioner Kohan: Motion to approve Special Permit application #401-25 for Midwood Management LLC for a Special Permit and Site Plan Approval request to construct three warehouse buildings totaling 415,000 sq. ft. and associated parking on plans entitled "Site Development Plans for Warehouse Complex" dated September 23, 2024 and revised to August 29, 2025, subject to the following conditions of approval:

- Comments from Environmental Planner, Erin O'Hare, dated 5/13/2025
- 2. Comments from Senior Engineer, Tom Flannery, Water and Sewer Division, dated 07/10/2025
- 3. Comments from Town Engineer, Alison Kapushinski, dated 06/16/2025, 06/25/2025, 07/14/2024, 08/07/2024, and 08/20/2025
- 4. Comments from the Fire Marshal, Brian Schock, dated 07/02/2025 & 07/09/2025
- 5. Comments from the Chief of Police, John Ventura, dated 09/03/2025
- 6. The use of rodenticides (first and second generation) and neonics (insecticides) shall be prohibited on the site.
- 7. An excavation permit is required from the Department of Engineering for any work within the right-of-way.
- 8. That native plantings are used that are conducive to the surrounding environment.
- 9. That the final plans are revised to prohibit left turns for trucks exiting onto Northrop Road.
- 10. Operation & Maintenance Plan, or Notice of said Plan, to be filed on Wallingford Land Records.
- 11. Once final architectural plans are compiled and a tenant is finalized, the applicant is to submit a final set of plans that match the architectural door locations for review by the Town Engineer and Town Planner prior to issuance of a building permit.

- 12. Erosion and sediment control bonds shall be posted for each phase as construction progresses in the amount of \$60,500.00 for each specific phase.
- 13. Six (6) copies of the final plans forwarded to the Planning and Zoning office.

Commissioner Fitzsimmons: second

Commissioner Kohan: Amendment to the motion. Item 3 change 07/14/2024 to 07/14/2025 and change 08/07/2024 to-8/07/2025.

Commissioner Fitzsimmons: second

Vote: Rivard – no; Kohan – no; Fitzsimmons – yes; Sanders – no; Chairman Seichter – yes.

The application is denied.

BOND RELEASES

2. Choate Rosemary Hall – 138 North Elm Street/Hill House Servery #213-23 Mr. Pagini reported that this bond can be released.

Commissioner Kohan: Motion to release the bond for Choate Rosemary Hall at 138 North Elm Street for the Hill House Servery application #213-23

Commissioner Fitzsimmons: second

Vote: Unanimous

REPORTS OF OFFICERS AND STAFF

- 3. Administrative Approvals noted as approved
 - a. 37 Silliman Rd/Barbieri #220-25
 - b. 5 Hamlin Ave/Baldarelli #221-25
 - c. 11 Quarry Run/Stanton #222-25
 - d. 50 Wooding Rd/Gatavaski #223-25
- 4. ZBA Notice of September 15, 2025 no comment

Mr. Pagini noted that no applications have been received for October, so as of now, there will be no October meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Kohan: Motion to Adjourn the Wallingford Planning and Zoning Commission for Monday, September 8, 2025, at 10:41 pm.

Commissioner Fitzsimmons: Second Vote: Unanimous

Respectfully submitted, Cheryl-Ann Tubby Recording Secretary